LOCHABER DISTRICT SALMON FISHERY BOARD

CLERK TO THE BOARD:  JON GIBB

Minutes of the Meeting  held on Wednesday 26th September 2013 at Alexandra Hotel, Fort William

	Present:
	Michael Mann, Chairman
	(MM)
	Lochy

	
	Jon Gibb
	(JG)       
	Clerk

	
	Angus Kelly
	(AK)     
	Lochiel Estate

	
	Grace Henderson
Alan Kennedy
David Stewart-Howitt

Kim Malcolm

John Veitch
	(GH)
(AK) 

(DSH)

(KM)

(JV)
	Morar
Ardtornish 

Moidart
Cuil Bay

Lochy




In attendance:      Ewen Cameron, River Nevis proprietor
1. Apologies

Apologies for absence were received from Jim Semple, Allan Henderson and Diane Baum.
2. Minutes of last meeting
It was agreed that the Minutes be approved as correct.

3. Matters Arising
MM raised the matter of sub Boards wishing to look at the possibility of the LDSFB raising funds centrally that could then be claimed back by sub Boards, and he pointed out that the minutes of the last meeting stated that a proposal would be sent to him to be discussed at this meeting. He had received no such proposal. GH confirmed that the Morar sub Board needed more time to consider this and she would be liaising with Jim Semple for the Shiel and others with a view to forwarding a proposal before the next LDSFB meeting.
4. Final accounts 2012/13
MM confirmed that we are in the process of finding out from ASFB the exact requirements in the audit of accounts under the new fisheries legislation. He said that if a full audit were required then this will add several hundreds of pounds to our operating budget.
No further issues were raised on the accounts.

5. Accounts 2013/14 to date
No matters were raised.
6. Assessments and rateable values
JG reported that the accountants have received all levy payments bar 6, amounting to £368. These are mostly small boat owners on Loch Shiel and JG confirmed that he would chase all of these up within the next fortnight.
JG asked KM to confirm whether the Cuil Bay rateable assessment was still under appeal, and he confirmed it was. As KM has paid the 2013 levy under the disputed RV, a refund may be required next year depending on the assessor’s decision.

7.  Clerk’s Report.
MM thanked JG for his comprehensive report from the last 6 months.
JG used the opportunity to briefly run through the main requirements of the new fisheries legislation (as mentioned in his report), with particular mention on the new requirements for public meetings, for publication of reports and declaration of members’ relevant financial interests. He thanked all members for completing the latter. JG further stated that should any member wish any further detail on any of these requirements on us as a Board and as individual Board members, then he will send them detailed ASFB briefing documents on each area covered.
It was decided that the first annual public meeting would be held at the next meeting in March and that it would start at the earlier time of 10am. Any member of the public that wishes to raise a matter and speak at the meeting must forward details of the subject to be discussed to the Clerk in good time for it to be included on the meeting agenda (as specified in the new legislation).

JG also raised the issue of Marine Harvest announcing in recent weeks that they would adhere to ASC standards before 2020 (which, amongst other things, would require them to lessen their lice targets dramatically and remove all freshwater smolt farms from wild salmon and sea trout lochs). JG stressed the vital importance for everyone to try wherever possible to keep this matter at the very forefront of the wild/farmed fish agenda over the next few years to prevent any slippage at all from this commitment. JV asked whether this would mean MH could pass their farms on to other companies if they were to move out of freshwater lochs – JG confirmed that this would be the case and is a concern, hence the importance of trying to get all companies to sign up to the same code. DSH and GH suggested that JG prepare a bullet point list of all of the impacts of farms and the advantages of ASC accreditation for members to refer to in future. 
JG said that hydro consultations had been taking up a great deal of time as the feed in tariff deadline approaches for new schemes. He expects the rate of new schemes to decrease by next year. A large in-river Archimedes screw turbine on the River Arkaig is one of the schemes he is dealing with currently and will require close attention as it is the first of its kind in the region.

8. Sub Board and catchments updates
Representatives present from the following catchment reported on the 2013 season just about to finish-
Aline – very poor with around half a dozen salmon caught. Fishing effort well down. No stocking will take place this year as fish were lost in the hatchery. More finnock around than normal.

Nevis – no actual figures from the clubs yet but not many fish around this year. A few more in recent weeks but fishing effort seems very low.

Lochy – 30% down on last years total. A good start in May was followed by nearly 3 months of lack of rainfall to bring in fish. Loch Lochy was far warmer than normal and this has made for poor fishing conditions all year. Fewer MSW salmon than in recent years and average weights also lower.

Cuil Bay – weather conditions made for poor net fishing. A very late season. Not a good year at all.

Arkaig – AK said that the estate hoped to improve on the reporting of returns from anglers on the river and loch. Later runs than normal. JG said that SSE had failed all year to produce counter data for Mucomir so we have no idea what runs of fish had gone through to the Arkaig system from the River Lochy.

Moidart – heavier sea trout than normal, poor numbers of salmon. DSH noted that the river was experiencing much more violent spates in recent years. More sand eels are being observed in the inshore environment locally too.

Morar – an average year for salmon with some good sea trout about in very good condition. 

Shiel – JG had discussed the Shiel with Jim Semple and he had said that some very large trout (up to 21lbs) were now being caught in the loch (and progressively lower and lower down the system). It was agreed that these fish almost certainly had come from underneath the cages when they closed the smolt farm at Dalilea, having grown on the waste products from the farm. It is of concern as to what these fish will now be eating, especially as they seem to be quite widely distributed through the lower part of the Shiel system.
9. Fishery Trust update
Diane Baum was not in attendance to give a report. JG asked GH about the Trust’s lice monitoring this year. GH said she would ask the biologists to forward their report for Board members. GH also confirmed that she would ask Diane Baum to write a short summary of the Trust’s work in future if she could not attend Board meetings. This was welcomed by all. 
10. Election of Angling Club rep
JG explained that there had been two nominations for the position of second angling club rep on the Board following the retirement of Jim Mackinlay – Iain Donnelly and Niall Mackillop. JG distributed copies of a letter from Niall Mackillop in support of his application, which itemised his experience for the role, and JG also said that he had received support yesterday by email for Naill Mackillop’s application from Alister Sutherland, a proprietor on the River Coe. Members having read the copies of the letter, JG explained that Iain Donnelly was the secretary to the BSW Angling Club, a well-known local salmon and trout angler, he was also a Lochaber Fishery Trust Director and he currently works for a sporting estate in Argyll with fishing interests and links to the Argyll DSFB. AK also noted that Iain Donnelly was also secretary of the recently formed Loch Arkaig Protection Order group. Both candidates were known to many Board members present and after a brief discussion a vote was taken. Iain Donnelly secured 4 of the votes, Niall Mackillop secured 3. JG confirmed therefore that Iain Donnelly would be the new Angling Club representative for the Board. 
11. AOCB

There was none.
12. Date of next meeting
The date of the next meeting is at the new time of 10.00am on Thursday 27th March 2014 at the Alexandra Hotel, Fort William. The meeting will be advertised as the annual Public Meeting.
